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	Partners in Care Meeting
 Wednesday 10 July 2019
GEC Room. Galtres Centre, Easingwold
Minutes
Present
Sarah Fiori (Senior Quality Lead, NHS Vale of York CCG. Chair)
Helen Degnan (React to Red Project Nurse, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Kay Ford (Stop and Watch Project Nurse, NHS Vale of York CCG)

Jo Holmes (Research and Development Manager, NHS Vale of York CCG)

Sam Varo (Quality and Engagement Administrator, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Karen Harrison (Continuing Healthcare Nurse NHS Vale of York CCG)
Kirsty Baidoo (Continuing Healthcare Nurse NHS Vale of York CCG)

Liza Smithson (Head of Contracting and Analytics, NHS Vale of York CCG)

Rachael Nice (Assistant Contracts Manager, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Dipin Peter (Registered Manager, Somerset House Nursing Home)

Sarah Jackson (Registered Manager, Alne Hall Care Home)
Sarah Paskett (Registered Manager, Chocolate Works Care Village)

Rachel Barber (Registered Manager, The William Wilberforce Care Home)

Mark Gillen (Care Manager, Hartrigg Oaks)
Suzanne Smith (Quality Improvement Team, North Yorkshire County Council)
Lynda Ruddock (Sister, St Leonards Hospice)
Chris Charters
Karen Lepper (Medicines Optimisation Pharmacist for Social Care, NHS Harrogate and Rural District CCG)
Emily Wilson (Audiology Team, York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust)
Wumi Ajayi (Associate Lecturer for Practice Learning, Department of Health Sciences. University of York)


	1
	Welcome and Apologies  
The group were welcomed to the meeting and thanked for taking the time to attend.

	SFiori

	2.
	Audiology
Emily introduced her roll in covering audiology across York and Scarborough. The group were advised the NHS England and NICE guidance states that those with hearing loss are capable of and should be supported to live active lives. Individuals with hearing loss are 5 times more likely to get dementia, though sometimes it is possible for hearing loss to be misdiagnosed as dementia. Emily stated that not all those in care homes are necessarily getting the full benefit from their hearing aids and she was interested to know why this was the case.
The group took part in an interactive session where they were shown examples of different hearing aids, and how to use the red and blue spots to distinguish from right (red) and left (blue). 
With regard to battery life, Emily advised that due to advances in hearing aid technology batteries now last from 5-7 days. Hearing aids can be sufficiently cleaned with alcohol wipes providing they are non-corrosive. Tubes require replacement every 6 months.
Open fit hearing aids (with thin tubes) can be unscrewed and cleaned using a green pipe cleaner that comes with them, audiology can supply further pipe cleaners if needed.

Emily advised the importance of ensuring the aid is correctly tucked inside the ear, and for consistent use of the aid so the user becomes used to the sound of their environment.

The audiology team are hoping to work towards 6 monthly visits to each home to conduct hearing aid services, though this can only cover NHS funded not private aids.

The group were given a set of guidance around hearing aid use and maintenance, and asked if this would have any benefit. This will be shared digitally with the group. and contact 
The group were also signposted to Action for Hearing Loss who provide a wide variety of resources including how to communicate with those who have hearing loss.

	E Wilson

	3. 
	CHC Update and CHC Contracts and Agreements Update

The group were given a further update on the process to introduce contracts between initially care homes (both nursing and residential) and CHC, then domiciliary providers and all over providers who provide CHC services. These contracts are to ensure quality standards of care are met, and act as protection for residents, providers and commissioners. 

Liza informed that the current letters from the CHC finance team will be replaced by a standard Individual Package Agreement (IPA) to be completed by the provider for each resident.

The contracts have been shared with care homes, who have been asked to provide the information requested (marked in yellow). The consultation period on the contract itself is still open until 9 August, providing opportunity for homes to comment and suggest changes. Following the aim is to circulate a final draft contract to each home on 16 August which will have the requested information input. Two copies will be mailed to each home, one for the home records and another to be signed and sent back to the CCG.

Further information on the contract and timescales are available in the slides and email sent on the subject. If you have any further queries or wish to meet to discuss anything around the contract, be contact voyccg.contracting@nhs.net
Regarding the subject of CHC in general, Karen Harrison added that CHC have now cleared a backlog of FNC cases. However if any providers have an application that has been outstanding for more than 6 months to resend in order to ensure it has been received. Karen clarified that only GP’s and district nurses can complete requests for fast track funding.

	L Smithson

	4.
	Trusted Transfer Pathway Standards and Discharge Update

Sarah thanked all partners for their suggestion regarding the trusted transfer pathway, which has been amended accordingly. This has included the introduction of a variance sheet for hospital staff to complete as appropriate, and the inclusion of a password to allow ward nurses and care home staff to converse over the phone without breaking data protection rules.

The final version of the document has now been circulated to all Vale of York and Scarborough and Ryedale homes, with covering information explaining how to use. The document is intended to follow a resident alongside other standard documentation upon admission to hospital, and can exist in either hard copy or a digital version.

Sarah reiterated however that if that if any partners find the pathway is not working to contact her as she can amend the documentation if required.

The group were asked that if they experience any issues around discharge to please contact Sarah as well as escalating thorough other appropriate organisations (such as PALS or safeguarding), so she can take action if appropriate.

It was emphasised that this wasn’t designed as a replacement for homes that already have a robust system in place, but would act as a standardised set of information and homes encouraged to use. The document will be available both digitally and in paper form, and will aim to produce more joined up communication around admission and discharge with the hospital. Meetings have already taken place with staff at the hospital to establish minimum discharge standards, and Yorkshire Ambulance Service has also been involved in discussions.


	S Fiori

	5.
	Nurse Mentor Update
Wumi attended to give an update around the process of opening a care home to nurse mentors, and the benefits this can have.  Wumi is a practice learning link at the University of York, covering all placements in the York and Selby areas. Colleague Sheila Brocklehurst is responsible for placements within the Easingwold and Sherburn in Elmet areas.
The group heard that the NMC have released new nursing training standards around mentorship, and the importance for nursing mentors to have experience of the social care sector. However currently only 2 homes within the Vale of York are currently accepting nurse mentors. 

If you wish to express an interest in receiving nurse mentors, please contact either wumi.ajayi@york.ac.uk or sheila.brocklehurst@york.ac.uk
The process for a home to become registered to accept mentors begins with an initial visit from the team to review the setting and what the need for mentors is. Following this a contract will be signed by the provider, followed by an itial audit on what resources/learning opportunities are available.  Following this the placement will be available to nurse mentors to view. A further audit will take place after 1 year, then every 2 years following that.

Wumi added that the benefits of having nurse mentors are not only in terms of recruitment and opening the eyes of mentors to a career in social care, but also allowing nurses within a home to pass their knowledge on.


	W Ajayi


	6.
	Interval and Refreshments Break


	

	7.
	React to Falls Prevention
Helen updated the group with an overview of the CCG’s React to Falls Prevention Programme. 

The group were reminded on the physical, psychological and financial impact falls can have on a resident. Statistics show care home residents are 3 times more likely to fall than those in their own home, and 1 in 3 admissions to hospital with a hip fracture comes from a care home setting.

In response to feedback from providers regarding the need for falls training, the CCG have put together this programme using resources from the NHS England “React” series. This includes a training film and workbook, alongside information booklets and self-assessment booklets produced by the CCG. React focuses on physical, behavioural and environmental factors behind falls.

Currently 17 Vale of York homes are participating in React to Falls and over 100 staff have been trained. 

To express an interest in the training please contact h.degnan@nhs.net

	H Degnan

	8.
	Dispensing Creams Update

Karen Lepper gave an update around the issue of creams being left at homes by district nurses. Conversations have taken place with primary care and an agreement reached the district nurses will leave a care plan with any creams they dispense. A full briefing is available in the slides, if homes have any further issues around creams please contact jhussain1@nhs.net. Care homes present reported that though some care plans have been received, this still isn’t always the case. Karen advised homes that there is no need to throw away opened creams after a month unless this is what the manufacturer specifies, and that it is important to be specific for which cream is required when calling GP’s. The group were also reminded that water based ointments can also pose a fire risk.

Around B12 injections care homes were reminded of the importance of keeping track when these are due, and to escalate with district nursing if they are overdue by more than a few days. 

Sarah Paskett raised a query around use of half fentanyl patches. Karen clarified that these can be used (though should be sparingly) if correctly prescribed. These patches must be cut diagonally and only if not reservoir patch and the patch doesn’t specify not to cut.

	

	9.
	Opportunity for discussion, issues to be raised, good practice and learning to share
Sarah updated that group the work on the Stop and Watch and SBAR is ongoing, and evaluations of both the care home and domiciliary care programmes of work are underway.

Discussions are still underway between the CCG and NHS England around what equipment and resource can be provided to homes in our area that have completed the DSPT toolkit, this could include secure Wi-Fi and laptops.
A Vale of York DSPT roadshow will take place on 7 August from 10:00-1:00 at West Offices, to attend and for further information please contact sam.varo@nhs.net. Details about DSPT webinars and contact details for further assistance are available on the CCG website.

The CCG are looking for any feedback partners may have around the use of the care home capacity tracker and if benefit has been observed. Please contact sam.varo@nhs.net if you have any feedback.

Chris Charters and Lynda Ruddock attended the meeting and reminded the group of their work around the review of the fast track process. If any partners have any feedback or issues they want to raise please contact  Lynda.ruddock@stleonardshospice.nhs.uk or Christopher.Charters@stleonardshospice.nhs.uk
If any members have any suggestions for topics for the next meeting or any good news stories to share, please get in touch.


	

	10.
	Good News

The meeting closed with the group being updated on good news stories from across the care home and domiciliary sector. These included:
· The Minister for Care has visited 5 Whitby Road, Handley House and The Chocolate Works.

· The CCG visited Minster Grange alongside NHS England, and were taken on a tour which included their new dementia kitchen. This was followed by a discussion on both pressure point and positive initiatives within social care.

· React to Red has been shortlisted for a Nursing Times Award, which is a reward recognising the fantastic work of Vale of York providers in reducing pressure ulcers by 75% through the programme.
· Ivy Lodge have raised £500 through their summer fair to be split between the residents association and North Yorkshire Dementia Forward.

Further good news stories can be found in the bulletin. If you have any stories to share with us for the September meeting please get in touch.


	

	11.
	Thank you and close. 
Next meeting: Wednesday 18 September 2019 13:30-16:30. York Venue TBC.
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